
Disaster In Deeds 
 

In addition to using the wrong kind of deed, and your deed’s 
words not meaning what you thought, there are hidden tax 

disasters, like this: 
 
The federal Internal Revenue Code Section 1014a says “… the basis 
of property in the hands of a person acquiring the property from 
a decedent … shall … be (1) the fair market value of property at 
the date of the decedent’s death… (2) in the case of an election 
under either section [IRC] 2032 or … such property shall be 
valued as of the date 6 months [exactly] after the decedent’s 
death.” There are many exceptions and “if” clauses in these 
statutes.  Translation = when you sell you’ll be taxed on the 
sale price minus your “adjusted basis” and your mortgage will NOT 
reduce your tax. 
 
The 2 above underlined words (“basis”, “acquired”) can have 
catastrophic consequences. 
 
“Basis” is the number used by the IRS & FTB to figure the amount 
of gain (increase) after you acquired by purchase or inheritance 
or gift which is taxed to you.  We “normal” people call this 
basis “cost” but when you add the expense of your patio, 
additions and improvements or anything “bolted to bedrock” except 
repairs, and subtract any depreciation, that cost becomes the 
“basis”.  This “basis” and costs of sale like realtor and escrow 
is then subtracted from your sale price to determine the “gain” 
on which you are taxed.  Notice, mortgages are ignored.  This is 
a general overview which ignores many exceptions and 
qualifications. 
 
You are taxed on your gain by both the federal government at 10-
15-20% depending on your tax bracket but you’ll probably be in 
that high bracket when you sell your house.  Plus 3.8% for Obama 
care.  Plus the state government’s like California at 13.3% for 
37.1% total even if there is not enough equity in the property to 
pay the tax! Wanna sell? 
 
So, how can you avoid/reduce these heavy taxes?  Here are some 
ways. 
 
1- Live in the House: The most common way comes from IRC§121b, 
which exempts from calculation of the gain $250,000 for each 
person who has been on the deed and who has lived in the house as 
their “principal residence” [measured by majority of time there = 
not a temporary/vacation home etc. IRS Regs§1,121-1(b)(2)] for 
730 days out of the 5 year period immediately before the escrow 



closes for the sale of the house IF the house is sold no later 
than 2 years after the day the first of the people who were on 
the deed, die. 
 
So, if husband dies and his wife continues to live there and 
doesn’t transfer the deed to a buyer after 2 years to the day he 
died, she can exempt only her $250,000 and not his.  If she 
records the deed before that date she gets to exempt both her 
250,000 as well as his. DELAY IS DISASTER. 
 
For much of the country, this $250,000 exemption covers all of 
the gain in the house. 
 
In areas where the gain is more than $250,000, a home-owner could 
sell and re-buy and start that growth again until their new home 
had grown again to $250K (or $500K for two people).  However, the 
property tax on the new home would probably be higher than that 
tax on the former home. 
 
2- Use “acquired” to Legally Avoid Tax on Gain: The word 
“acquired” in the above 1014a means you have to get the property 
from a dead person. 
 
A- Receiving by gift does not step up the tax basis.  The 
receiver of a gift also gets the same basis as the giver had.  
So, if mother deeds her home to daughter, daughter pays capital 
gains tax when daughter sells the same as mother would have had 
to pay had mother still been alive and sold.  Plus, if daughter 
hasn’t lived in the house as daughter’s “primary residence” 
daughter gets taxed on the $250,000 her mother could have 
exempted from gain calculation. 
 
B- Nor does a “joint” owner get anything from a dead person 
because the word “joint” demands that each person have the same 
“interest” not a ½ interest in the whole but a whole interest in 
the whole.  REREAD THAT.  Since each has a whole interest, when 
one dies holding a joint interest they just lose it and the 
survivor does not “acquire” anything but still has their own 
whole interest!  This is medieval metaphysics but it’s alive and 
well today in the English-speaking world including California.  
California presumes that several names on a deed are not joint 
owners unless the word “joint” or “jointly” is on the deed. 
 
C- The word “community” on a deed is interpreted in California to 
mean each spouse has an undivided ½ interest in that property, 
which will be “acquired” by the surviving spouse unless the dead 
spouse willed their ½ to someone other than the survivor.  So, 
the survivor might “acquire” the dead person’s interest in the 



property either because the dead spouse did not leave a will or 
willed or provided by trust for it to go to the surviving spouse. 
Miraculously, IRC §1014(b)(6)[1] gives BOTH halves of the 
community property a stepped up basis to the date of death (or 6 
months later if elected).  Contrary to common beliefs, all 
marital property in Calif. is not community.  Some examples of 
non-community property are: “jointly” held, separate property 
(inherited, held before marriage, personal injury awards, gifts), 
tenancy-in-common property which is separate property held 
together. 
 
Now to make for more confusion, California has fake joint 
property, which is community property held in joint tenancy form, 
that is with the word “joint”/”jointly” on the deed.  The deed is 
rebuttable but presumed to be correct, but if you can convince a 
probate judge by “clear and convincing” evidence that the 
property was truly community property masquerading as joint 
property, the judge can sign an order that it is community 
property and thereby it receives a stepped-up basis on all of it. 
 
How? Prove that it was acquired with community money, or time, or 
effort, or credit and that the decedent didn’t understand the 
difference between joint and community and the survivor has 
treated it as community by NOT terminating the joint tenancy of 
this or any other jointly held property.  Usually hard to do. 
 
California also has community property masquerading as fake 

separate or fake joint property of either the survivor or the 
decedent.  This can occur when community property or the 
decedent’s separate property is deeded from the decedent spouse 
to the other spouse and the transferring spouse does not allege 
in writing that she/he understands that their deed reduces 
her/his control over the property and changes its character from 
what it was to control of the receiving spouse.  Without such a 
writing, the 1998 MacDonald case made such deeds voidable.  When 
the decedent dies, the survivor gets no stepped-up basis unless 
the deed creating the fake separate or fake joint property is 
voided by a judge.  Substantial attorney fees are required but 
usually less than the tax by far. 
 
3.  How To Avoid the Costs of Acquiring Property From a Decedent? 
 

A- These costs are usually for conducting a probate proceeding in 
court, and are fees for filing an action with the court clerk; 
publication in certain newspapers of a probate action; fees for a 
court-appointed appraisal of probate assets; a bond (insurance) 
premium to protect heirs from theft or negligence of a probate 
administrator; filing fees for motions and hearings and accounts; 



sometimes court reporter fees, which all together will probably 
total more than $2000 assuming there is no contest of the will or 
action to reclaim property into or take property out of the 
probate proceeding which could easily increase the costs to 
$30,000.  This $2000 does not include probate attorney fees which 
are approximately 3 & 1/3% on the total probate value including 
mortgages and the same for the personal representative.  Contrary 
to common belief, almost everything which can be done outside of 
probate can be done in probate. 
 
B- Answer to How: revocable trust created during lifetime (ie 
living trust) still allows a stepped-up basis according to IRC 
1014(b)(3). Assets transferred to an irrevocable living trust 
take their basis with them and are NOT stepped-up when the donor 
to the trust dies.  However, in even an irrevocable trust, the 
basis is increased by improvements, but not repairs. 
 
Trust costs are usually less that just the $2000 probate costs to 
court even without considering probate attorney fees. 
 
Usually, a trust estate can be administered without an attorney 
though an hour or two consultation with an attorney is helpful. 
 
“Administered” in both probate and trust generally means: make a 
detailed list of assets; determine debts of the decedent, which 
can by publishing notice to creditors protect a successor trustee 
from liability for a debt after they have distributed assets to a 
beneficiary; paying just proper bills and taxes; protecting and 
preserving property during administration; selling property; 
accounting to the heirs and trust beneficiaries; distributing 
assets according to the will or law in probate or according to 
the trust; and obtaining receipts. 
 
4. Postponing Capital Gains Taxes Can Be Done By “EXCHANGING” 
investment property for like kind investment property according 
to IRC §1031. 
 
Advantage: the money which would have had to have been used to 
pay capital gains taxes is invested and itself then makes more 
money.  When the owner dies there then will be a stepped-up basis 
and thereby avoid all capital gains tax on the appreciation 
before death on the property and on the money which otherwise 
would have been used to pay capital gains taxes. 
 
Disadvantage: Loss of the $250K exemption because that only is 
usable for a “principal residence” and such cannot be an 
“investment”, but part of that residence may be investment (see 
below). 



 
Caution: When the sale escrow closes, whatever percentage of the 
net proceeds are actually received by the seller, can never 
qualify for exclusion from capital gains tax due to exchange.  
For the sale proceeds to qualify for exemption they MUST go from 
the sale escrow directly to a “facilitator”, (not too expensive), 
who then later pays them into a purchase escrow for a replacement 
“like-kind” investment property which MUST record the purchase no 
later than 6 months to the day after the sale escrow closed!  
Many other regulations also exist like identify your replacement 
within 45 days! 
 
Clue: a home can be partly investment and partly a “principal 
residence” according to IRS Revenue Procedure 2005-14 (also see 
US Master Tax Guide §1721).  This dual use allows use of the §121 
$250K exemption plus §1031 delay of recognition of the remaining 
gain, which then can have a stepped up basis on demise. Wow! 
 
5. LESSONS: 
 
√ DO NOT HOLD APPRECIATING PROPERTY WITH A DEED WHICH USES THE 
WORD “JOINT” IN ANY OF ITS FORMS. 
 
√ In the sale of a house, mortgages are not taken into 
consideration and they DO NOT reduce the taxes.  Before deciding 
to sell be SURE there is enough equity to pay the capital gains 
tax!! 
 
√ Protecting Aged Parent: If property is “community” and is 
parents’ “principal residence” it would have to appreciate above 
the stepped-up basis during the next 5 years after say dad’s 
demise by at least $250K before there would be any capital gains 
tax on sale by your aged mother.  If it has so appreciated, maybe 
sell it to stop 37.3% Calif. tax on gain greater than 250K unless 
mother is unlikely to have to sell after those 2 years and before 
her demise.  RE-READ THIS IT’S IMPORTANT!  Hire your CPA to 
figure taxes if you sell mother’s home before or after the 2 year 
anniversary of your father’s demise!!! 
 
√ No tax even capital gains tax cannot be wiped out in 
bankruptcy. 
 
√ Though you can always just orally allege what you spent for 
improvements to a house, the IRS auditor might not believe you, 
and you may not remember all of them or their full amounts.  SAVE 
CHECKS AND RECEIPTS to prove your improvement costs as each 
dollar you prove saves over 33 cents in tax.  DO IT. 
 



√ Be sure there is a written acknowledgment (notarized) for each 
transfer or commingling between spouses, which complies with the 
MacDonald case. 
 
√ Consider turning a residence into a rental and exchanging it. 
[1]1014(b)(6) says “Acquired” in 1014(a) includes “…property 
which represents the surviving spouse’s one-half share of 
community property held by the decedent and the surviving spouse 
…” 
 
If you would like to discuss any of this, call me to review your 
current situation. (949) 581-0951 


